

JULY 2022

The Jack D. Gordon Institute for Public Policy, part of FIU's Steven J. Green School for International & Public Affairs was founded in 1985 to establish, promote, and advance the study of public policy and national security studies. The Gordon Institute serves as the forefront of public policy discourse by leading, integrating, and delivering exceptional multidisciplinary education and research while improving the competitiveness and diversity of students and professionals entering the workforce. The Gordon Institute is centered on four pillars: Academics, Professional Education, Research, and Community Outreach, each serving the mission of shaping public policy and national security solutions in the 21st century.

Disclaimer: This product is part of the Florida International University—United States Southern Command Academic Partnership. United States Southern Command provides funding to support this series as part of its analytic outreach efforts. Analytic outreach is intended to support United States Southern Command with new ideas, outside perspectives, and spark candid discussions. The views expressed in this report are those of the author and do not necessarily reflect the official policy or position of the United States Government, United States Southern Command, Florida International University, or any other affiliated institutions.

Permission Statement: No part of this work may be reproduced in any form or by any means, electronic or mechanical, including photocopying, recording, or by any information storage and retrieval system without the permission of the Jack D. Gordon Institute for Public Policy.

Requests for permission should include the following information:

- The title of the document for which permission to copy material is desired.
- A description of the material for which permission to copy is desired.
- The purpose for which the copied material will be used and the manner in which it will be used.
- Your name, title, company or organization name, telephone number, e-mail address and mailing address.

Please send all requests for permission to jgi@fiu.edu.



TABLE OF CONTENTS

3 Russia and Latin America After February 24

By David J. Kramer

- Russia's Invasion was no Surprise
- Returning the Favor
- Test in the United Nations
- Challenges to Maintaining Unity Against Russia
- Conclusion
- **9** War in Ukraine Will Lead to Significant Changes in Russian-Latin American Relations

By Vladimir Rouvinski

- Introduction
- The Impact of the War in Ukraine on Russia's Bilateral Relations in Latin America
- The Impact of the War in Ukraine on the Russian Modus Operandi in Latin America
- Opportunities for the United States
- Russian Invasion of Ukraine Sparks Range of Reactions in Latin America and the Caribbean

By Andrei Serbin Pont

- The War's Economic Impact on the Region
- Russian Media and Regional Perceptions
- Prospects for Russian Cooperation
- Risk of a Latin American Flashpoint
- Opportunities
- 25 About the Authors



RUSSIA AND LATIN AMERICA AFTER FEBRUARY 24

By David J. Kramer

February 24 was a day that rocked the European continent, with reverberations felt worldwide. That, of course, was the day Russia invaded Ukraine for the second time (the first occurred in 2014). Several months later, thousands of Ukrainians have been killed, millions have been displaced, and damage in the billions of dollars has been inflicted on the Ukrainian nation.

At the same time, Russia's military campaign has been an abysmal failure, as Russian President Vladimir Putin has not succeeded in decapitating the Ukrainian government, seizing the capital Kyiv, or avoiding massive losses—estimated to be more than 30,000 troops and nearly a dozen generals. Many democratic countries have imposed massive sanctions on Putin's regime and on Russia more broadly. Putin himself has been sanctioned, making him politically radioactive for all intents and purposes.

The situation remains fluid as this goes to print, with intense fighting in the east and south of Ukraine, but it seems that Ukraine, if Western help increases, could prevail while Russia could suffer a massive defeat not just on the battle-field but well beyond. Ukrainians have displayed remarkable courage and determination in defending their land and their freedom. Ukraine clearly is the victim in this situation; Russia is the inarguable aggressor and guilty party. And yet that is not a view shared everywhere, including in Latin America.

While it is too soon to draw concrete conclusions about what the Russian invasion of Ukraine will mean for Russia's position in Latin America, here are some preliminary assessments:

1) Maintaining normal relations with Moscow has become much more complicated. Traveling to Moscow to meet with Putin, for example, will be much harder to justify for any leader in Latin America and the Caribbean (LAC); the same is true for receiving Russian officials in Latin American capitals. In addition to Putin, Foreign Minister Sergei Lavrov and most Russian of-

ficials have been sanctioned. That makes them persona non grata. Unless and until the war stops, that status is unlikely to change. Even then, Latin American governments will need to think twice about such visits.

- 2) In light of the massive sanctions regime imposed on Putin and Russia, dealing and doing business with Russia are and will remain more complicated than before. Russian firms sanctioned by the United States and other allies are essentially off-limits for Latin American counterparts who would otherwise risk being hit with secondary sanctions, even if countries in the region have not adopted sanctions themselves against Russia.
- 3) Russia's abysmal military performance in Ukraine will likely make Russian weapons and arms less attractive to potential buyers. Poor planning and logistics have had a lot to do with Russian forces' inability to achieve their objectives, but scenes of Ukrainian tractors pulling damaged and disabled Russian tanks will not be good for Russia's arms business.
- 4) The fact that Russia is bogged down in Ukraine means it is less likely to have the resources—political, economic, military, even human—to extend much further into Latin America. The temptation to stick it to the United States in what Moscow perceives as the United States' sphere of influence will be considerable, but the ability to match that temptation with actual capabilities will be limited.
- 5) As long as Latin American audiences pay attention to and are afforded factual information about what is happening in Ukraine, they should see that the propaganda RT en Español and Sputnik have fed them is pure hogwash. The information war in the region, in which Russia had been making real headway, might shift away from Moscow's favor.
- 6) All that said, Latin America's reaction to the invasion has been mixed at best. The lack of a united stance risks creating openings for Moscow to exploit down the road.

Russia's Invasion Was no Surprise

The U.S. intelligence community and other Western agencies had strong reason to believe that Putin had decided to invade and made their predictions public. Putin had massively built up Russian forces along the border with Ukraine in spring 2021 and, after a pause and even a slight pullback of forces for a few months, did so again in the fall and through the winter in an even more threatening manner. Putin did this despite securing a June summit with President Joseph R. Biden in Geneva, an invitation Biden had extended to try to forestall the invasion.

By early this year, the prospect of a Russian invasion loomed even larger over Ukraine and the international stage. And yet two presidents from Latin America, for reasons still not entirely clear, decided that February, the month of the invasion, would be a good time to visit Moscow and meet with the Russian president. Those visits by Argentine President Alberto Fernandez and Brazilian President Jair Bolsonaro looked like bad ideas at the time. They look even worse after Putin gave the green light for Russian forces to invade Ukraine shortly after their visits.

Buddying up to Putin was never a good look for Latin American leaders, particularly for presidents of two countries that have had good relations with the United States. And yet both leaders seemed more interested in striking an independent stance from Washington than taking a principled stand. Both leaders played right into the Kremlin's efforts to use the Latin American card over the United States.

Now, such trips to Moscow should be a thing of the past. Putin oversees a rogue regime accused of war crimes that no duly elected leader, whether in Latin America or anywhere else for that matter, should be jetting off to Moscow to meet. And certainly, hosting Putin or any top Russian official should not be under consideration for any democracies in the region. Even for countries with close ties to Moscow, meeting with top Russian officials would be ill-advised.

Sanctioned Russian officials who might want to visit Latin America will have difficulty doing so. When Lavrov sought to travel to Belgrade in June, he had to scuttle his trip because several countries over which his plane would have flown denied him clearance. The same would happen if he or other Russian officials sought to

visit countries in Latin America.

For decades, Russia has maintained strong ties with communist Cuba and the Ortega regime in Nicaragua. Russian support for Venezuela's illegitimate leader Nicolás Maduro has been key to propping him up in power. But for the leaders of Argentina and Brazil to travel to Moscow as international tensions were heating up over Russia's growing threat to Ukraine was unseemly.

Returning the Favor

Putin believes that the United States and the West more broadly—including NATO and the European Union (EU)—are interfering in Russia's sphere of influence. Putin's zero-sum mentality makes him want to mess with what he perceives as the United States' sphere of influence in Latin America. Russian officials even threatened earlier this year to deploy new military assets in the region in a clear response to Western pledges of support to Ukraine, a presence that has been growing for years, even before the invasion of Ukraine.¹

Russia completely refurbished the Nicaraguan Armed Forces between 2016 and 2017 and built and operates a large, high-tech communications facility on the outskirts of its capital, Managua. Russian strategic bombers have visited Venezuela, and the presence of war vessels in the Caribbean is not unusual. In June, Nicaragua's authoritarian leader Daniel Ortega authorized Russian troops, planes, and ships to deploy to Nicaragua for training, law enforcement, or emergency response.² He also permitted small contingents of Russian soldiers in Nicaragua for an "exchange of experiences and training." Whether Russia will follow through on this is questionable, given how stretched its forces are in Ukraine, but the announcement was designed to annoy the United States.

Russia views countries in the region as ripe targets for expanding military sales. Yet Russia's poor military performance in Ukraine may dampen the interest in other countries, including Latin America, in obtaining Russian arms.

Indeed, all this may be much more difficult for Moscow in the aftermath of its invasion of Ukraine. While there may be an even stronger desire to enhance its profile in Latin America in response to Western military assistance to Ukraine, Russian forces are bogged down in

Ukraine, where Ukrainians have put up a heroic and determined fight against the invading forces. That means Russia's ability to extend its position, send its planes, sell more arms, and prop up regimes in the region has been compromised. That the United States and many other democracies have imposed an unprecedented sanctions regime on Russia means that buying Russian arms risks violating those sanctions. That should give Latin American governments pause.

Moreover, the Kremlin has been forced to recall Russian forces, including Wagner mercenaries, from Syria, Libya, and other places to reinforce their embattled troops in Ukraine.³ That suggests that bolstering Russia's physical presence in Latin America, whether through traditional or non-traditional actors, is unlikely for the foreseeable future. The botched invasion of Ukraine and the need to scramble to staunch the bleeding there—literally and figuratively—have exposed the limits on Russia's power projection capabilities. That is bound to have an impact on Russia's profile in Latin America.

Even Russian disinformation and propaganda in LAC might have to take a back seat to an allhands-on-deck approach to Ukraine. RT en Español, headquartered in Chile, may be strapped for resources and more limited in its ability to win over Latin American audiences and sow doubts about America's reliability as a partner, given that RT is struggling to win over audiences closer to home with its twisted propaganda. The sanctions and their effects on the Russian economy and revenue streams will make resourcing RT more challenging. Some countries have even expelled RT from their airwaves and broadcast networks, a step some democratic governments in Latin America should also consider. Such a move would not be anti-democratic because Russia is at war with its neighbor, and by extension, with large parts of the globe. Allowing such a regime to spew its hatefilled and inaccurate rhetoric is morally wrong.

The sanctions regime also threatens Russia's ability to maintain its 18 embassies in Latin America and the Caribbean. Trade with Russia, with Mexico and Brazil being the largest partners, is also in jeopardy in light of the sanctions. Aside from military sales, Russian exports consist mostly of metals, fertilizers, and minerals. In the past 20 years, Russian trade with Lat-

in America has tripled. Now, as a result of invading Ukraine, it may plummet, cutting off a desperately needed source of revenue—some US\$14.1 billion in 2019—at a time when Russian sources of income are drying up. For Latin American companies, doing business in Russia or with Russian companies in their countries has become very complicated and risks incurring significant costs through secondary sanctions.

China and other resource-rich countries may look to fill the void, and the United States would be wise to tap into some of these newly-opened market opportunities. At the same time, some Latin American countries may benefit,⁴ at least in the short term, from the growing food crisis caused by Russia's blockade of Ukraine's access to the Black Sea. Argentina, a major wheat exporter, may try to fill the gap left by impediments to exports of Ukrainian wheat, for example.

The goodwill produced by deliveries of Russian-manufactured COVID vaccines, known as Sputnik, during the pandemic—part of its vaccine diplomacy competition with the United States—is unlikely to mitigate the damage done to Russia's reputation from the invasion of Ukraine. As it is, questions about the efficacy of the Russian vaccines raised doubts about Moscow as a reliable partner in public health.

Test in the United Nations

A month after the invasion of Ukraine, countries around the world faced a test of where they stood: with Kyiv or Moscow. In a March 24 vote before the United Nations General Assembly (UNGA) on whether to condemn Russia for its actions, 140 countries voted with the resolution, 39 abstained, and five voted against it. Among Latin American and Caribbean countries, none voted against the resolution, leaving Russia with only Belarus, North Korea, Eritrea and Syria. Four Latin American countries—Bolivia, Cuba, El Salvador, and Nicaragua—voted to abstain.

Voting in favor of the resolution were 27 LAC countries. Two countries—Dominica and Venezuela—did not vote (Venezuela lost its right to vote for non-payment of UN dues). Such a result could not have pleased Moscow and would suggest either that its investment to win over countries in Latin America was not working or

that its invasion was so beyond the pale that even countries normally sympathetic to Russia had no choice but to vote to condemn or abstain.

Another test came a few weeks later when the UNGA voted on whether to expel Russia from its seat on the UN Human Rights Council (UNHRC). And while Russia still lost that vote, it did so with fewer countries opposed to it than in the previous UNGA resolution. To be clear, Russia's membership in the UNHRC makes a mockery of the institution, given the country's appalling human rights record, as it teeters from being authoritarian to totalitarian. That said, only 93 countries felt Russia's invasion of Ukraine merited it being kicked off the UNHRC; 24 voted against and 58 abstained.

A look at how countries in Latin America and the Caribbean voted shows more support for Russia on this vote compared to the vote in late March. Nineteen countries voted in favor of kicking Russia off the Human Rights Council. Cuba joined Bolivia and Nicaragua as the only countries in the region to oppose the resolution. Ten countries from the region abstained: El Salvador, Mexico, Brazil (perhaps reflecting a benefit for Moscow from Bolsonaro's February visit), Barbados, Belize, Guyana, Saint Kitts and Nevis, Saint Vincent and the Grenadines, Suriname, and Trinidad and Tobago. Both Brazil and Mexico hold seats on the UN Security Council. Some countries such as Cuba and Nicaragua like Russia are members of the UNHRC—may have worried about facing similar scrutiny and losing their seats on it in the future.

Challenges to Maintaining Unity Against Russia

Over time, maintaining unity, including a tough sanctions regime against Moscow, may prove challenging, especially as the war has an impact on energy and food supplies around the world. A report issued jointly by the UN World Food Program and the Caribbean Community (CARICOM) warned that the effects of the Ukraine crisis might soon exacerbate food insecurity in the Caribbean region. Inflation, a problem before February 24, has been made worse by the invasion, which may trigger some outside powers to encourage a negotiated settlement to stop the fighting. The Ukrainians, however, are confident in their ability to

prevail in the conflict. In a recent survey,6 97 percent expressed confidence that Ukraine will prevail—and are determined to push Russian forces off their territory. That suggests the conflict could drag on for a while—unless the Russian side experiences a total breakdown and collapse, a possibility that cannot be ruled out.

For the United States, relying on Russia to self-destruct and weaken its position in Latin America is insufficient. The Biden administration needs to pursue an active campaign to undermine Russia's standing in the region. Recent U.S. overtures to Cuba and Venezuela may be the first steps in such a strategy to try to drive a wedge between Moscow and its two closest allies in the region. Whether that is the right approach, disputes between Washington and Latin American counterparts over the agenda and invitation list for the U.S.-hosted June Summit of the Americas showcased disagreements between Washington and LAC countries that don't bode well for the administration's efforts to enhance its position at Moscow's expense.

Argentina, Brazil, and Mexico, usually strong critics of intervention in general, voted against Russia in the two resolutions before the UN Security Council, but none of them has joined other democracies in imposing sanctions on the Putin regime. Nor have they suspended military, cultural, and sports ties with Moscow. In late April, all three abstained on a resolution at the Organization of American States that suspended Russia as a permanent observer of the 34-country group; 25 countries voted to do so.

In Brazil, Bolsonaro's visit to Moscow would seem a ripe subject for criticism in the upcoming election, but his primary challenger's views on Russia's invasion do not appear any better. Luiz Inácio Lula da Silva told Time magazine in early May that the United States, EU, and Ukraine itself bear as much responsibility for the war as Putin.7 "Putin shouldn't have invaded Ukraine," Lula said, "But it's not just Putin who is guilty. The U.S. and the EU are also guilty. What was the reason for the Ukraine invasion? NATO? Then the U.S. and Europe should have said: 'Ukraine won't join NATO.' That would have solved the problem," he said, almost parroting Kremlin talking points. He went on to blast Ukrainian President Volodymyr Zelenskyy, claiming, "This guy [Zelenskyy] is as responsible as Putin for the war. Because in the war, there's not just one person guilty ... He did want war." Therefore, a change in leadership in Brazil after elections this fall might not produce much change in Brazilian views toward Russia.

In Mexico, MORENA, the party of President Andrés Manuel López Obrador, in a politically tonedeaf step, launched a Mexico-Russia "Friendship Committee" in March—after Russia's invasion. At a ceremony for the launch of the committee, as reported by Andres Oppenheimer, Russian Ambassador Viktor Koronelli was the honored guest at the ceremony, where he praised López Obrador's self-proclaimed neutrality on the conflict.⁸ In his daily press briefing that same day, López Obrador said, "Our posture is neutrality."

Conclusion

For countries in Latin America claiming to be democratic, neutrality simply is the wrong stance to take. Contrary to the view of Lula and others, responsibility for the crisis lies squarely on Russia's shoulders. Neither Ukraine, NATO, nor the EU did anything to warrant such a barbarous attack that has included clear evidence of war crimes and crimes against humanity. The invasion represents a clear violation of Ukraine's sovereignty and territorial integrity. Maintaining a position of neutrality on this issue is tantamount to supporting the Kremlin.

The United States needs to do a better job of encouraging more support from Latin American allies for a hardline position toward Moscow. It must make clear the choice countries in the region face. Through quiet diplomacy as well as naming and shaming when and where necessary, Washington should plainly state that when it comes to Russia's invasion of Ukraine, now is the time to choose sides—and that the right side to be on is with Ukraine and the democratic countries that have rallied behind it.

Such an approach should entail a more aggressive effort to provide factual news and information to the region about what Russia is really up to in Ukraine—the war crimes and slaughter of innocent civilians—through a more aggressive public diplomacy campaign, including ramping up internet and broadcasting efforts. Washington should urge friendly LAC governments to

cut off access for *RT en Español* since its purpose is to spread dangerous propaganda, not real news.

The United States needs to encourage more investment and business in LAC to step in where Russian activity has ceased or become problematic. The alternative otherwise might come from Beijing, which is already working to extend its influence in the region in place of Russia's. Indeed, China is likely to move quickly to try to fill any openings created by Moscow's distraction in Ukraine. That argues even more for a proactive campaign by the United States to fill those gaps and not let China do so. The United States cannot passively sit back and hope that Russia's preoccupation with Ukraine will create opportunities it can take advantage of. It must ramp up its game and seize this moment in the hemisphere before others do.

David J. Kramer is the Bradford M. Freeman Managing Director of Global Policy at the George W. Bush Institute and former Assistant Secretary of State for Democracy, Human Rights, and Labor in the George W. Bush administration. He also is a Senior Fellow in the Steven J. Green School of International and Public Affairs at FIU.

END NOTES

- 1. Samuel Ramani, "Russia Returns to Latin America," *Rusi*, August 19, 2021, https://rusi.org/ex-plore-our-research/publications/commentary/russia-returns-latin-america.
- 2. "Nicaragua authorizes entry of Russian troops, planes, ships," *Washington Post*, June 11, 2022, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/niacaragua-authorizes-entry-of-russian-troops-planes-ships/2022/06/09/bb3d4588-e849-11ec-a422-11bbb91db30b_story.html.
- 3. Eric Schmitt, Julian E. Barnes, and Helene Cooper, "Russia Is Recruiting Mercenaries and Syrians to Ukraine, Western Officials say," *New York Times*, April 6, 2022, https://www.nytimes.com/2022/04/06/us/politics/russia-military-ukraine-war.html.
- 4. "Some Latin American economies have benefited from the war in Ukraine," *The Economist*, June 6, 2022, https://www.economist.com/the-americas/2022/06/06/some-latin-american-economies-have-benefited-from-the-war-in-ukraine?utm_content=article-link-3&etear=nl_today_3&utm_campaign=a. the-economist-today&utm_medium=email.internal-newsletter.np&utm_source=salesforce-market-ing-cloud&utm_term=6/6/2022&utm_id=1192897.
- 5. Jacqueline Charles, "Covid-19, Ukraine affecting food security in the Caribbean, new report says," *Miami Herald*, April 26, 2022, https://www.miamiherald.com/news/nation-world/world/americas/haiti/article260765142.html?ac_cid=DM640438&ac_bid=-274122790.
- 6. "IRI Ukraine Poll Shows Overwhelming Support for Zelensky, Confidence in Winning the War, Desire for EU Membership," International Republican Institute, May 9, 2022, https://www.iri.org/news/iri-ukraine-poll-shows-overwhelming-support-for-zelensky-confidence-in-winning-the-war-desire-for-eu-membership/.
- 7. Ciara Nugent, "Lula Talks to TIME About Ukraine, Bolsonaro, and Brazil's Fragile Democracy," *TIME*, May 4, 2022, https://time.com/6173232/lula-da-silva-transcript/?utm_source=newsletter&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=newsletter_axiosworld&stream=world.
- 8. Andres Oppenheimer, "Latin America's Mixed Message About Russia's War in Ukraine is Deplorable, and it Will Hurt the Region," *Miami Herald*, March 25, 2022, https://www.miamiherald.com/news/local/news-columns-blogs/andres-oppenheimer/article259794770.html.
- 9. "Ukraine: Apparent War Crimes in Russia-Controlled Areas," *Human Rights Watch*, April 3, 2022. https://www.hrw.org/news/2022/04/03/ukraine-apparent-war-crimes-russia-controlled-areas.

WAR IN UKRAINE WILL LEAD TO SIGNIFICANT CHANGES IN RUSSIAN-LATIN AMERICAN RELATIONS

By Vladimir Rouvinski

Introduction

The Russian war in Ukraine came as a surprise to many decision-makers in Latin America and the Caribbean (LAC). Despite the growing concentration of Russian troops on the border before the attack and the public warnings by the U.S. government on the war's inevitability, the scale of the invasion and the changing justifications offered by the government of Russian President Vladimir Putin to explain the unprovoked attack of the neighboring nation made it difficult for many political leaders in the region to take a firm stand regarding Russian warfare in Europe swiftly. In addition, there were other reasons for the indecisiveness of a number of Latin American nations.

On the one hand, shortly before the war began, the leaders of Argentina and Brazil went to Russia and expressed their support for Putin's foreign policy.1 At the same time, Russia's First Prime Minister Yury Borisov visited Venezuela, Nicaragua, and Cuba just days before the war started and promised to broaden military cooperation with vital Russian allies in the Western Hemisphere.² Therefore, in the context of the unfolding war in Ukraine, the leaders of Brazil and Argentina experienced difficulties finding a way to distance themselves from Russia, at least during the initial phase of the war. In contrast, while expressing their support to Putin, Caracas, Managua, and Havana had to be careful not to give the impression that the war in Ukraine may be extended speedily to the region, using their nations as Russia's gateway.

On the other hand, traditional U.S. allies in the region like Colombia used the crisis in Ukraine as an opportunity to reconfirm their commitment to the established world order and offered unconditional approval of the U.S. and European position about the conflict.³ Still, while Bogota's rhetoric was met by fury in Moscow and the Russian envoy to the United Nations (UN) used

the presentation by the Colombian president at the UN Security Council (UNSC) to attack Colombia directly,⁴ the Colombian government did not turn its words into action. Colombia continued to maintain its diplomatic and trade relations with Russia.

Against the above background, the lack of consensus among important Latin American nations on the Russian war in Ukraine benefited Moscow by offering the Kremlin an opportunity to claim that the United States and the Western powers failed to achieve the desired isolation of Russia in the international arena.⁵ Although recent revelations about atrocities committed by the Russian troops in Ukraine forced some indecisive Latin American governments to condemn Russia's modus operandi publicly, to date, not one nation in the region has taken full-scale measures similar to those adopted by the U.S. and European governments.

For instance, no Latin American country expelled Russian diplomats, despite the latter having disseminated misleading Russian narratives about the war. The Russian government-controlled media outlets have continued their information operations in the region. No Latin American nation has joined the United States. Europe, and several other countries worldwide by introducing economic sanctions against Moscow. Moreover, the shifting political pattern in the region toward the left and the growing popularity of the "active non-alliance" approach as an alternative foreign policy strategy⁶ offers Russia the potential to use its relations with this part of the Western Hemisphere to continue advancing Moscow's reciprocity strategy,7 a driving force behind Russia's engagement with the region during the last two decades. After all, since Latin American countries do not consider their security directly threatened by the Russian invasion of Ukraine, and some continue to view the Russian market as potentially beneficial, governments in the region took a wait-and-see attitude. At the same time, to better understand the reasons behind the reaction of Latin America to the war in Ukraine and future scenarios. it is necessary to take a closer look at some of the bilateral relations built by post-Soviet Russia with LAC nations.

The Impact of the War in Ukraine on Russia's Bilateral Relations in Latin America

Concerning Russia's engagement with the region after the Cold War, two groups of countries can be distinguished by considering the most critical aspects of their bilateral relations with Moscow. The first group includes Cuba, Nicaragua, and Venezuela. Russia has attempted to forge multifaceted connections with the trio, including economic and military cooperation, and has developed strong political ties. However, the majority of Latin American states belong to the second group, which has stable economic relations with Russia, although unequal in terms of trade and commerce. Yet, the degree of their political cooperation is mainly dependent on the ideological preferences of the successive governments. This is the case for Argentina, Brazil, and Mexico, some of the most important actors in the region. Moreover, the victory of the leftwing candidate Gustavo Petro in the Colombian presidential elections in June 2022 may lead to changes in Colombia's foreign policy. As shown below, challenges and opportunities can be identified for members of both groups.

Venezuela

For the last 20 years, Venezuela has served as Moscow's gateway to the region and become a vital part of the Kremlin's reciprocity strategy. In exchange for the Chavista government's full support of Russia's 2008 war in the Caucasus and the annexation of Crimea in 2014, Moscow supplied weapons to the Venezuelan army, while Russian private and state-owned companies invested heavily in the Venezuelan energy sector.8 Later on, Putin's Russia offered a lifeline to Venezuela's Nicolás Maduro government by making multibillion-dollar advance payments for Venezuelan oil and helping Venezuela bypass U.S. sanctions.9 In 2019, Russia sent military technical personnel to the South American country, thus confirming Putin's commitment to keeping Venezuela in the Russian orbit, 10 As a result, during the presidency of Donald J. Trump, the United States had to recognize Russia as a key player in the Venezuelan scenario through direct bilateral negotiations between the United States and Russia on Venezuela. 11

Yet, the Russian advance to Venezuela came at a price: In 2020, Rosneft had to abandon all its assets in the country under U.S. pressure. Although Russia managed to transfer Rosneft's holdings to a shadow Russia's government-owned company, it evidenced the vulnerability of Moscow's engagement and cast doubts on the continuation of tangible Russian support to Venezuela. When Russia invaded Ukraine, Caracas approved the Russian standing in the war.¹² At the same time, Venezuela agreed to start negotiations with the United States in March 2022, which represented a significant setback for Russian interests and may signal a potential change in full-scale Venezuelan commitment to the Kremlin. 13 The fact is that the Kremlin is rapidly losing its former attractiveness to the Maduro regime as a middleman who helped smuggle Venezuelan oil and provided other material support. Russian appeal as a powerful nation that could back Venezuela in the international arena has also diminished following the exclusion of Moscow from many important international structures, including the UN Human Rights Council.14 Therefore, it is unlikely that Russian-Venezuelan relations will continue as they were after the 2022 Ukrainian war.

Due to changing U.S. policy toward Venezuela in the aftermath of the invasion of Ukraine, Maduro has new opportunities to balance Russian influence by establishing working contacts with Washington, which are emerging due to U.S. concerns regarding the availability of oil and Venezuela as part of a possible solution. 15 In this scenario, the Putin government would need to make an extra effort to keep the alliance strong. However, considering the impact of Western sanctions and the costs associated with the war in Ukraine, Russian material capacities are more limited. Therefore, it would be difficult for Moscow to allocate new tangible resources that Maduro wishes for-including expanded military cooperation—while other states may be willing to restart their economic relations with Caracas, even if only partially. Hence, the future of Russian-Venezuelan relations is in jeopardy.

Nicaragua

In the case of Nicaragua, in the recent past, the government of President Daniel Ortega has developed a great degree of dependence on Russian political support, and there are Russian military training installations on Nicaraguan soil. Nonetheless, Russian relations with Nicaragua are suffering from the limitation of tangible resources, similar to Venezuela. For that reason, the switch of diplomatic recognition from Taiwan to China in late 2021 and Managua's abstention in voting on the UN General Assembly resolution condemning Russia's war in Ukraine (China did the same)¹⁶ evidences the change in Nicaragua's approach to Russia and its willingness to strengthen further collaboration with Beijing. Another indication of Managua's changing course in its relations with Russia is that Ortega refused to meet Russian Duma Speaker Vyacheslav Volodin, who arrived in Nicaragua for an official visit on February 24, 2022, the day Russia attacked Ukraine.¹⁷ As in the case of Venezuela, Russia has to demonstrate that it remains useful to Managua in the emerging regional and global political and economic arrangements. The Ortega government became accustomed to rewards from the Kremlin, political and economic, for small but symbolically significant—for Russia—gestures like the 2008 diplomatic recognition of Georgia's separatist regions Abkhazia and South Ossetia, and for opening Nicaraguan ports for Russian military vessels. However, the experienced ruler of Nicaragua would prefer to wait until the economically-weakened Putin government can prove it is still capable of rewarding Ortega for his support of Russian actions in Ukraine. 18

Cuba

Russia's war in Ukraine resulted in challenges and opportunities for Russian-Cuban relations. From the beginning of the invasion, the position of Havana has been purposefully ambiguous. While the government of Miguel Diaz-Canel lamented the loss of human lives in Ukraine, Cuba abstained from condemning Russia explicitly for these losses. This is because Havana cannot afford to distance itself too much from Russia: Cuba uses its ties with Putin's Russia to balance Cuban relations with the United States. Therefore, Cuba avoids openly criticizing Russia and maintains an ambiguous political

narrative, keeping the maneuvering space wide open.

At the same time, like Venezuela and Nicaragua, Havana is aware of the limitations in obtaining aid from Russia, which it desperately needs to keep the troubled Cuban economy afloat. While several joint projects had been announced before the war in Ukraine started, there are reasonable doubts they will be implemented under the current circumstances. In addition, highly publicized Russian aid to Cuba has had little real impact on the improvement of ordinary Cubans' living conditions in the long term.²⁰ Besides, the statements by some high-level Russian diplomats about the possibility of placing offensive weapons on the island²¹ were deemed irresponsible by Cubans.²² The suggestions about expanding Russia's military presence on the island did not develop further. In addition, Cuba and Ukraine maintain diplomatic relations.²³

Cuba is likely to look for new opportunities to improve its relations with the United States and not expose itself to the risks associated with Russian interests in the Western Hemisphere. For example, despite Moscow expressing its interest in developing closer ties with the Bolivarian Alliance for the Peoples of Our America (ALBA), controlled by Cuba and Venezuela, Russia was not invited to ALBA's May 22 summit in Havana. Moreover, while the summit's final declaration did not explicitly mention the war in Ukraine, it did state the need for a peaceful resolution of international conflicts, which can be interpreted as the disapproval of the Russian military invasion in Ukraine.²⁴

Mexico

The divisions by ideological lines in contemporary Mexican politics echoed Mexico's reaction to the Russian invasion of Ukraine. Moscow has many supporters among the ruling MORENA party, to which President Andrés Manuel López Obrador belongs. This is one reason why Russia continues to have opportunities to engage Mexican public opinion with its narratives regarding the war in Ukraine. For instance, in March 2022, the Mexican parliament hosted a special session to celebrate the work of the Mexico-Russia interparliamentary commission. Russian diplomats joined pro-Russian Mexican deputies condemning the U.S. policy, which they claim led to the war in Ukraine.²⁵ Russian and Mex-

ican mass media provided extensive reporting on this event, allowing Moscow to expose its position to millions of Mexicans. However, the government of López Obrador also had to consider Mexican economic dependence on the United States and chose to become a sponsor, together with France, of the UN General Assembly resolution demanding the end of the war in Ukraine.²⁶ In the future, Mexico will likely limit engagement with Russia because of the importance of the U.S. factor in its international and domestic policies.

Argentina

In many aspects, Argentina shares Russia's position on the need for power rearrangements on the global stage. In this context, and although Argentinian President Alberto Fernandez eventually condemned the Russian aggression in Ukraine, he nevertheless allowed the Russian Embassy in Argentina and Russian media outlets to disseminate Moscow's official discourse freely to Argentinians. Moreover, Argentina sustained plans for economic collaboration with Russia and continues other interactions such as cultural and education cooperation. Overall, the government of Argentina tilted the balance more toward the acquittal of the actions of the Russian government than defending the human rights of Ukrainians. In this respect, Fernández's position differs sharply from the United States and other Western countries, allowing Russia to mislead ordinary Argentinians regarding its goals in Ukraine.

Brazil

Brazil is amid an electoral campaign, and the current President, Jair Bolosonaro, is seeking reelection. At the same time, his country depends on Russia's critical supply of fertilizers.²⁷ Likewise, given the high degree of uncertainty regarding the war's outcome in Ukraine and emerging new power alignments, Brazil is interested in continuing BRICS (Brazil, Russia, India, China, and South Africa) as a symbol of Brazil's global reach. This is one of the reasons why Brasilia evaded providing full support to the United States and its Western allies and did not impose any sanctions on Russia. The statements by the Brazilian president are identical to those of other Brazilian officials and call for "thoughtfulness" and "neutrality." Bolsonaro

has been timid in his reaction to the invasion, and today, many in Latin America perceive that his government endorses Russia's intervention in Ukraine.

Colombia

Gustavo Petro's victory in the June 2022 presidential elections will undoubtedly lead to changes in the foreign policy of Colombia. For the first time, a leader of the left has risen to the pinnacle of political power in this nation, which has long been the most committed US ally in the region. In particular, the new president is expected to restore diplomatic relations with Venezuela,²⁸ which will mean bolstering the legitimacy of the Maduro regime in the international arena and a new challenge to the efforts of democratic governments around the world to promote the return of democracy to the embattled nation.

At the same time, judging by Petro's proposed foreign policy program, the new Colombian president does not intend to radically change the Colombian line regarding relations with the United States. Among the main items on Petro's agenda of relations with the United States²⁹ are the fight against illegal drug trafficking, the rule of law, and the strengthening of democracy. In addition, Colombia and the United States have stable contacts between political, economic, and military institutions that cannot be destroyed overnight. Moreover, according to the data available to the author of this report, the foreign policy advisers of the new president are leading experts in international relations who reject the discourse of Putin's Russia, condemn the war in Ukraine, and understand the nature of the existing regime in Russia. After all, Putin personifies those ideals that Petro constantly rejects, including disrespect for human rights, illegal enrichment of political elites, persecution of political opposition, and the use of military force to achieve foreign policy goals. In this context, it seems likely that despite the change in the ideological vector of the political leadership of Colombia, the increase in Russian influence in Colombia due to Bogotá's left turn will be limited.

The Impact of the War in Ukraine on the Russian Modus Operandi in Latin America

Before the war in Ukraine, Russia used various means to advance its strategy in Latin America: foreign trade and economic cooperation, arms trade, limited but timely aid to its key allies, visits by heads of states and other top government officials, Russian diaspora associations affiliated with Russian embassies, and public diplomacy (including cultural and educational exchanges). Regarding various aspects of Russia's multidimensional engagement with Latin America, it is too early to evaluate the medium and long-term impact of the war. However, Russian-Latin American relations will likely experience significant changes in the near future. While new trends will become more visible once Russia and LAC countries adjust their foreign policies accordingly, it is possible to identify the key factors that will shape the future scenario.

The first factor is the drastically reduced capacity of Moscow to offer attractive incentives for foreign trade and economic cooperation for LAC countries because of the unprecedented sanctions imposed by the United States and Europe. The second is limited capacity to provide tangible support combined with political backing in the international arena to Russia's traditional allies since Putin's priority will be addressing economic problems inside Russia while facing growing international isolation. The third factor is the dependence of various Latin American nations on Russian supplies such as armaments and fertilizers. Russia is aware of this and will undoubtedly attempt not to allow this to change. The fourth factor is the degree of the wiliness of Russian political elites to continue to use LAC for reciprocal, albeit primarily symbolic gestures in response to the U.S. policy in Ukraine, Russia's "near abroad." From this perspective, if the conflict in Ukraine intensifies, Putin may attempt to increase Russia's presence in the region. Still, it would have to consider the previous three factors. In this context, the evidence suggests that, for now, Moscow would rely primarily on strategic communication using the established channels that remain readily available and affordable.

For years, strategic communication has been one of the most reliable instruments in achieving Moscow's goals. The Kremlin uses it as a tool of sharp power³⁰ that attempts to increase

the polarization of Latin American societies. As evidenced by the cases of Mexico, Brazil, and Argentina, many Latin Americans agree with the Russian narrative that the war in Ukraine is part of an effort to build a new multipolar world order. The idea that their governments must conduct a foreign policy more independent from the position promoted by the United States resonates with the view of many people in the region. Aware of this trend, Russia intensified its strategic communication in LAC after the war in Ukraine had begun. In particular, Russian diplomats actively engage local political figures and public opinion to disseminate the Russian version of the events in Ukraine.

Russia is constantly searching for ways to bypass the limitations imposed by some Western companies, such as YouTube and Twitter, It finds a way to retransmit its programs via newly created accounts in *Telegram*, secondary accounts on YouTube, and traditional channels like RT en Español on Facebook, which had more than 18 million followers as of May 2022. The webpage of RT Actualidad³¹ is freely available everywhere in LAC, Besides, contrary to the United States and Europe, where authorities have taken measures to limit the exposure of their societies to Russian propaganda, Latin America witnessed the introduction of only limited restrictions imposed mostly by private companies.32 In addition, Russia's diaspora associations affiliated with Russian embassies did not stop their activities. Many Russian diaspora social network groups support the Russian war in Ukraine. publishing news and reports from the Russian government's news agencies. From this perspective, and even though the exact data is unavailable, there is little doubt that Russia still possesses the necessary capabilities to continue exposing Latin Americans to its information coverage.

Opportunities for the United States

The impact of Russia's war in Ukraine on Latin America offers new opportunities for the United States. One is to review previous approaches to the countries serving as Russia's gateways to the region. Since Moscow's capacity to provide economic and political support to Cuba, Nicaragua, and Venezuela has significantly diminished, they may be willing to adopt new strategies in their bilateral relations with the United States. This is particularly evident in the case of Vene-

zuela, where limited U.S. engagement in the energy sector could become a game-changer and, eventually, reduce other security threats, such as illegal drug trafficking. Besides, the reactivation of the oil sector will likely alleviate the living conditions of ordinary Venezuelans and pave the way for a possible power transition. Similarly, this step would improve U.S. energy security and directly benefit U.S. companies and citizens.

Additionally, if the United States wants Latin America to adopt a more meaningful strategy in terms of economic sanctions, Washington has to consider that LAC governments have been using sanctions as a foreign policy tool mainly in regional scenarios, like the recent crisis in Venezuela, since their direct impact could include refugee flows, economic damage, and the violation of democratic norms established in the Western Hemisphere. On the other hand, recent studies show that Latin American governments are likely to subscribe to an economic sanctions regime if it has the approval of the UNSC, which would be difficult to achieve, given Russia's veto power.³³

In the case of other Latin American nations, it is essential to remember that one of the factors that allowed Russia to advance its Latin American policy is the narrative of building a new world order that could benefit Latin America, combined with the perception held by many Latin Americans that the region is no longer a U.S. priority. In this context, introducing a coordinated U.S.-Latin American communication strategy emphasizing the value of shared U.S.-Latin American interests combined with high-level public events would make it more difficult for Russia to continue exploiting anti-U.S. sentiments. On top of that, broad information coverage of U.S.-Latin American cooperation in cybersecurity, countering transnational organized crime, and offsetting illegal, unreported, and unregulated fishing, for example, would help stress the value of "having Americans as friends" for both elites and wider Latin American societies. After all, the war in Ukraine demonstrated clearly that the Putin regime seeks not to help build a new world order but to carry out an expansionist agenda. That is why an information strategy that would challenge the Russian narrative combined with public diplomacy could significantly improve the image of the United States in the region. Such a strategy would include seizing opportunities to implement the type of disinformation campaigns regularly conducted by Moscow through government-controlled media outlets and Russian embassies.

Vladimir Rouvinski is Director, Laboratory of Politics and International Relations (PoInt), and Associate Professor, Department of Political Studies, at Icesi University in Cali, Colombia. He is a Non-Resident Scholar for the Jack D. Gordon Institute for Public Policy at FIU.

END NOTES

- 1. Eliana Raszewski, "Argentina's Fernandez, in Russia, says must end economic 'dependence' on U.S., IMF," Reuters, February 3, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/markets/europe/argentinas-fernandez-rus-sia-says-must-end-economic-dependence-us-imf-2022-02-03/; and Clara Nugent, "Bolsonaro Is Visiting Putin Despite Criticism Over Ukraine," *Time*, February 15, 2022, https://time.com/6148311/bolsonaro-putin-visit-ukraine/.
- 2. Vivian Sequera, "Venezuela a key Russian ally in Latin America Borisov," *Swissinfo.ch*, February 17, 2022, https://www.swissinfo.ch/eng/venezuela-a-key-russian-ally-in-latin-america---borisov/47355080.
- 3. Adriaan Alsema, "Colombia condemns Russia's invasion of Ukraine," *Colombia Reports*, February 24, 2022, https://colombiareports.com/colombia-condemns-russias-invasion-of-ukraine/.
 4. "Duque a Rusia: 'no se habla de paz por quienes están sembrando la guerra'," *El Tiempo*, April 12, 2022, https://www.eltiempo.com/politica/gobierno/presidente-duque-lanza-duras-criticas-a-rusia-en-consejo-de-seguridad-664817.
- 5. See, for example, "Maduro in a conversation with Putin supported the Russian operation to protect Donbass," *Izvestiya.ru*, March 1, 2022, https://iz.ru/1298938/2022-03-01/maduro-v-besede-s-puti-nym-podderzhal-operatciiu-rf-po-zashchite-donbassa.
- 6. The idea of "active non-alignment" calls for recognition of the international stage as a multipolar world order, in which Latin America countries recognize their interests and are free to choose their priorities and how to conduct their foreign policies. See Carlos Fortín, Jorge Heine, and Carlos Ominami, "El no alineamiento activo y América Latina: una doctrina para el nuevo siglo" (Santiago: Editorial Catalonia, 2021).
- 7. Russia's reciprocity strategy in Latin America is understood in terms of foreign policy design that seeks to reciprocate what Russia perceives as U.S. aggressive actions in Moscow's areas of interest by carrying out mostly symbolic actions in Latin America. See Vladimir Rouvinski, "Russia in Latin America: A Framework of Analysis," in *Rethinking Post-Cold War Russian-Latin American Relations*, eds. Vladimir Rouvinski and Victor Jeifts (New York and London), 15-31.
- 8. Vladimir Rouvinski, "Venezuela: Russia's Gordian Knot in Latin America," in *Venezuela's Authoritarian Allies: The Ties That Bind*?, ed. Cynthia Arson (Washington, DC: Woodrow Wilson Center, 2021), 20-53.
- 9. Rouvinski, "Venezuela: Russia's Gordian Knot in Latin America."
- 10. Rouvinski, "Venezuela: Russia's Gordian Knot in Latin America."
- 11. Rouvinski, "Venezuela: Russia's Gordian Knot in Latin America."
- 12. Government of Russia, Telephone conversation with President of Venezuela Nicolas Maduro, Official webpage of the President of Russia, March 1, 2022, http://kremlin.ru/events/president/ news/67885.
- 13. "U.S. to ease a few economic sanctions against Venezuela," *CNBC.com*, May 17, 2022, https://www.cnbc.com/2022/05/17/us-to-ease-a-few-economic-sanctions-against-venezuela.html.
- 14. United Nations, "UN General Assembly votes to suspend Russia from the Human Rights Council," *UN News*, April 7, 2022, https://news.un.org/en/story/2022/04/1115782.

- 15. Franco Ordoñez, "Biden is shoring up South American ties to help counter Russia," *National Public Radio*, March 10, 2022, https://www.npr.org/2022/03/09/1085512093/russias-war-on-ukraine-has-hurt-oil-prices-and-now-the-u-s-is-talking-to-venezue.
- 16. "Régimen de Ortega se abstiene en condena de la ONU contra Rusia," *El Confidencial*, March 2, 2022, https://www.confidencial.com.ni/mundo/regimen-de-ortega-se-abstiene-en-condena-de-la-onu-contra-rusia.
- 17. Author's confidential source in the Russian foreign affairs community; the formal excuse was the expired Volodin's COVID vaccination certificate.
- 18. In June 2022, the Nicaraguan Congress renewed the entry permit for foreign military personnel, including Russian ones (Ismael Lopez, "Nicaragua Congress renews Russian training exercise approval," Reuters, June 14, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/world/americas/nicaragua-congress-renews-russian-training-exercise-approval-2022-06-14/). At the same time, it is important to consider two aspects of the decision. The first is that the permit is not exclusive: It is extended to several other countries, in addition to Russia. Second, it is worth seeing whether Moscow will reward Nicaragua for this permission and whether it will lead to establishing a permanent presence of Russian troops in the country.
- 19. "Gobierno Cubano lamenta muertes por invasión a Ucrania mientras remarca apoyo a Rusia," *cubanoticias360.com*, February 26, 2022, https://www.cubanoticias360.com/gobierno-cubano-lamen-ta-muertes-por-invasion-a-ucrania-mientras-remarca-apoyo-a-rusia.
- 20. "Rusia entrega a Cuba una donación de 19.526 toneladas de trigo," *El País*' Costa Rica webpage, April 21, 2022, https://www.elpais.cr/2022/04/21/rusia-entrega-a-cuba-una-donacion-de-19-526-toneladas-de-trigo/.
- 21. "Russia threatens military deployment to Cuba and Venezuela as diplomacy stalls," *The Guardian*, January 13, 2022, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/jan/13/russia-says-talks-with-nato-over-ukraine-are-hitting-a-dead-end.
- 22. Author's confidential source in Cuba close to Havana's diplomatic circles.
- 23. The Cuban Embassy in Ukraine's activities were suspended in March 2022.
- 24. See The Declaration of the XXI Summit of the Bolivarian Alliance for the Peoples of Our America (ALBA) Heads of State, May 24, 2022, https://www.mined.gob.cu/declaracion-de-la-xxi-cumbre-de-jefes-de-estado-y-gobierno-del-alba-tcp/?print=pdf.
- 25. "Diputados de Morena, PT y PRI crean un grupo prorruso en el Congreso de México en plena invasión a Ucrania," *El Pai*s, March 3, 2022, https://elpais.com/mexico/2022-03-23/los-diputados-mexicanos-invitan-al-embajador-ruso-al-congreso-rusia-no-empezo-la-guerra-en-ucrania.html.
- 26. Edith M. Lederer, "Divide at UN Over Naming Russia Aid Resolution for Ukraine," *AP News*, March 21, 2022, https://apnews.com/article/russia-ukraine-united-nations-general-assembly-united-nations-europe-political-issues-7345179d7dfb2bf1d4f71a06a8cbb02c.
- 27. Jack Nicas and André Spigariol, "Good News for Food, Bad News for War: Brazil Buys Russian Fertilizer," *The New York Times*, May 8, 2022, https://www.nytimes.com/2022/05/08/world/americas/brazil-russian-fertilizer-sanctions.html.
- 28. Julio Londoño Paredes, "Los retos de Petro en Política Exterior," *Semana*, June 20, 2022, https://www.semana.com/opinion/articulo/los-retos-de-petro-en-politica-exterior/202225/.

- 29. As tweeted by Arlene Tickner on June 8, 2022, https://twitter.com/arlenebtickner/sta-tus/1534558293594714114.
- 30. Sharp power is a term coined by Christopher Walker and Jessica Ludwig that refers to an approach to international affairs involving manipulation to sap the integrity of independent institutions. This approach takes advantage of the asymmetry between democratic and authoritarian systems, allowing the latter to distort political environments in democracies.
- 31. RT Actualidad website, accessed June 1, 2022, https://actualidad-rt.com/.
- 32. For instance, the biggest cable TV provider, *Claro* in Colombia, removed *RT Actualidad* programming from its networks shortly after Russia attacked Ukraine.
- 33. For discussion of Latin American strategy regarding economic sanctions, see, for example, Frank O. Mora, "Economic sanctions: The triumph of hope over experience," *Global Americans*, January 5, 2018, https://theglobalamericans.org/2018/01/10507/; José Ignacio Hernandez, "Fighting Against Imperialism: The Latin American Approach to International Sanctions," Columbia University Research Report, September 2020, published online at https://www.energypolicy.columbia.edu/sites/default/files/file-uploads/LATAMSanctions_CGEP-Report_090120.pdf; and Stefano Palestini, "Unilateral and Extraterritorial Sanctions Symposium: Judging the Legitimacy of Sanctions A Perspective from Latin America," *Opinio Juris*, March 1, 2022, https://opiniojuris.org/2022/03/01/unilateral-and-extraterritorial-sanctions-symposium-judging-the-legitimacy-of-sanctions-a-perspective-from-latin-america/.

RUSSIAN INVASION OF UKRAINE SPARKS RANGE OF REACTIONS IN LATIN AMERICA AND THE CARIBBEAN

By Andrei Serbin Pont

The initiation of Russia's "Special Military Operation" in Ukraine caused a shockwave that left no region in the world untouched as international surprise led to various reactions by national governments of different political and ideological inclinations. As such, Latin America and the Caribbean (LAC) was no exception. The region has been fertile terrain for Russian diplomatic¹ and military engagement over the last two decades, and several countries have found Russia a credible partner and supplier of a wide range of goods and services. Additionally, the reactions to Russian intervention in Ukraine have not been homogenous, even at national levels.

In the first hours of the invasion, several countries took a strong stance against the Russian military offensive. On February 24, Colombia's President Ivan Duque expressed that Colombia categorically rejected "the premeditated and unjustified attack that has been perpetrated against the Ukrainian people by Russia, which not only undermines its sovereignty but also threatens world peace."

Then-Chilean President-Elect Gabriel Boric said on his Twitter account, "Russia has opted for war as a means of resolving conflicts. From Chile we condemn the invasion of Ukraine, the violation of its sovereignty, and the illegitimate use of force. Our solidarity will be with the victims and our humble efforts with peace."2 Foreign Minister Carolina Valdivia said Chile would support the sanctions approved by the United Nations Security Council (UNSC)3. Boric's position was of particular relevance. "Anti-imperialism" discourse is deeply rooted in the region, yet the invasion of Ukraine created discomfort for those who do not align with "hard" Bolivarianism, as is the case of Boric's government, representing a departure from the political culture of the "old left."

Ecuadorian Foreign Minister Juan Carlos Holguín said that Russian President Vladimir Putin had violated international law, in a similar stance taken by the Foreign Ministry of Peru, which expressed its concern and called for an end to hostilities, while the foreign minister of Paraguay called for dialogue and a ceasefire.

Among the initially contradicting positions was Mexico's government as President Andrés Manuel López Obrador called for dialogue⁴, while his Foreign Minister Marcelo Ebrard adopted a tougher stance, condemning the invasion and demanding that Russia end its military operations in Ukraine⁵. At the UNSC, Mexico's representative stated that "Mexico will strongly condemn the invasion of which Ukraine has been a victim" and voted in favor of a U.S. resolution condemning the invasion⁶. Ebrard also authored a proposal for the UN General Assembly's Emergency Special Session on Ukraine that included an "immediate cessation of hostilities in Ukraine," and the "establishment of diplomatic space to resolve conflict and the start of humanitarian aid."7

A similar case was Brazilian President Jair Bolsonaro, who, a week after his February 2022 meeting with Putin in Moscow, initially made no mention of the Ukraine crisis, coming under heavy criticism from the United States, saying during his visit that he was "in solidarity with Russia."8 During a press conference, Bolsonaro stated, "We are not going to take sides. We are going to continue to be neutral and help however possible to find a solution" and highlighted Brazil's ties to Russian oil and fertilizers. In contrast, Brazilian Vice President Hamilton Mourao condemned the military invasion and said that economic sanctions on Russia may not be enough and that the West may need to use force against this country9. Mourao also called for a cessation of hostilities and said that as a member of the UNSC, he would act to find a peaceful solution. On February 25, Brazil was one of 11 of the UNSC's 15 members to vote on a U.S.-authored resolution to condemn Russia¹⁰. The Brazilian positions present ambivalences such as those we see in populist movements on a global scale and showcase Putin's ability to resonate with left- or right-leaning authoritarian governments; the shared ideological premise is illiberalism.

Like the case with Brazil, the Argentine foreign ministry sent formal expressions of disapproval of the invasion, and the president has slowly shifted his rhetoric to refer to Russia's actions as an invasion. Yet, Argentina has taken a favorable position to Russian interests in votes held within the Organization of America States (OAS), while it has taken more critical positions in broader multilateral spaces such as the United Nations, particularly in Geneva. In part, this could be attributable to internal disputes within the Argentine government, as well as distinct diplomatic leadership in both organizations.

In the early stages of the war, Cuba did not directly address the invasion, although the Cuban government criticized the United States for imposing "the progressive expansion of NATO toward the borders of the Russian Federation" before the offensive. In Venezuela, Foreign Minister Félix Plasencia supported Russia's "fight against what he said was NATO's desire for war," but later, the Venezuelan government made a call "to return to the path of diplomatic understanding" in the face of the crisis.

Overall, the trend in the region has been relatively straightforward, even considering the ongoing contradictions in some countries' positions. This allows us to categorize regional reactions into three groups:

- 1) Those that have consolidated a long-standing partnership with Russia over the past decades (e.g., Cuba, Nicaragua, and Venezuela) have expressed support for Putin's actions in Ukraine in multilateral forums and have instrumentalized rhetoric on the principles of sovereignty and non-intervention to support Russia in multilateral forums and avoid condemning the invasion.
- 2) Those who have condemned the invasion (e.g., Chile and Colombia), whose positions have been reflected within the framework of multilateral organizations.
- 3) Those who have tried to project neutrality, despite their votes not reflecting it. Many have been willing to take critical positions, although they cautiously select international multilateral instances to express condemnation or support. This is exemplified by Argentina taking a softer stance on Russia at the OAS while leading more robust initiatives at the UN Human Rights Council.

The region's historic positions regarding strong support of national sovereignty and emphasis on non-intervention have been made clear in almost all declarations, even those coming from close partners and allies of Russia. These critical historical and normative elements are difficult to put aside. This is especially the case for governments that have propelled regional policies to reduce foreign intervention, build and consolidate regional integration, and reinforce multilateral mechanisms to strengthen respect for national sovereignty and avoid its violation by foreign powers (mostly portrayed as the threat of U.S. intervention).

As pointed out by Sanahuja, Stefanoni, and Verdes-Montenegro, 12 two crucial factors have consistently influenced recent Latin American positions in a singular regionally-specific way. These countries were still immersed in managing a pandemic and its socioeconomic effects, leading to detachment from mainstream positions in Europe and the United States and the perception of this conflict as "a new war on the 'old continent,' far from its most direct interests." That has an impact more focused on the European order rather than the international system. Yet, as explained by Urzúa Valverde and Pauselli. 13 Latin American countries value international law because it gives them a clear regulatory framework and restricts the abuses of the most powerful states. Such a weakening of international norms today would mean it would not be that costly for any country to act against them in the future and is therefore consistent with the long-term interests of the LAC countries.

The War's Economic Impact on the Region

In the post-invasion period, Russian activity in the region was not deeply impacted, partly because, as Rodriguez points out, 14 there is a profound Latin American reticence to impose sanctions against Russia. There is a preference for designing collective responses to controversies through multilateral forums that emphasize pacific solutions following international law rather than economic measures enacted without the approval of a multilateral organization. Yet, even if consensus were built around economic sanctions from the region, the impact would be minimal.

Initially, Russian exports to the region were impacted, leading to a fertilizer shortage. Data compiled by Bloomberg's Green Markets shows prices soared so high that farmers halted buying, but now the market has flipped leading to fertilizer supplies piling up in ports¹⁵. Brazil went through great diplomatic efforts to avoid disputes with Russia that could affect its strategic interest in the supply of this much-needed item. Fertilizer exports do not impact Brazil exclusively. Argentina, among other countries, is affected, as this good represents around 40 percent of Russian shipments to the region. Steel is also a relevant export, mainly to Brazil and Mexico, that could have a strategic industrial impact on these economies. Overall, it is important to remember that trade with Russia represents less than 1.5 percent of the total exports of goods from the region.¹⁶

This leaves Russian economic activity relatively unaffected compared to other regions, yet Russia's presence in diplomatic and military spheres is critical. On the diplomatic front, on April 21, 2022, the OAS adopted a resolution suspending Russia as a permanent observer to the intergovernmental institution due to its invasion of Ukraine. With no votes against the resolution, Argentina, Brazil, and Mexico abstained, reflecting the aforementioned ambivalences in their country's positions on Russia and their interest in not disrupting a partnership that provides goods crucial to their economies. In the case of Argentina, divisions within the ministry of foreign affairs have also had an impact. While Ambassador Carlos Raimundo represents Argentina in the OAS, close to Kirchnerismo's hardliners, in the UN offices in Geneva, Ambassador Federico Villegas is a diplomat with a long legacy of work in the human rights sphere. This helps explain the divergent positions between Argentine votes at the OAS in contrast with its positions at the UN. Also, within the UN, Mexico and Brazil are currently serving two-year terms as non-permanent members of the UNSC, where their career diplomats have criticized Russia.

Overall, the war is leading to uneven and divergent macroeconomic trends in Latin America as global commodity prices are putting pressure on inflation, not only because of the rise in energy prices but also because of the increase in agricultural prices. In the realm of oil exports, countries like Brazil, Colombia, Ecuador, and

Venezuela may benefit as oil prices rise. Something similar may happen with large agricultural exporters like Argentina, Brazil, and Uruguay in the short term, and maybe in the medium term, as long as they can overcome reduced access to fertilizers.

A recurring question is on Venezuela's prospects as an alternative to Russia's 7.8 million barrels per day (b/d) of oil. Currently, Venezuela is producing 700,000 to 800,000 b/d, although, at its peak, it was producing more than 3 million b/d. As such, the possibility of easing U.S. sanctions on Venezuela might become an increasingly relevant point of discussion, as well as reshaping expectations of a region that projected significant declines in oil production to comply with the world's goal to limit temperature increases to 1.5 degrees.

Russian Media and Regional Perceptions

Russian media has been proactive in reinforcing Moscow's war rhetoric in LAC and mainstreaming positions favorable to the invasion that portray Ukraine and NATO as the aggressors. This type of messaging has had a positive reception with a diversity of ideological groups, mainly the left-leaning sectors supportive of regimes in Cuba, Nicaragua, and Venezuela, as well as conservative groups that perceive Putin's agenda as one aligned with their own anti-globalist ideals. As such, Russian war rhetoric continues to be positively perceived by many in the region.

In early March 2022, Synopsis surveyed Argentines' perception of the war in Ukraine and Putin's image. 17 While 63 percent of responses showed Putin having a bad or very bad image, separation by political alignment showed that supporters of the Frente de Todos' ("Everyone's Front)) government coalition and leftist party comprised the largest group of people with a positive impression of Putin. In contrast, 86 percent of *Juntos por el Cambio* (United for Change) voters had a negative view of the Kremlin chief. A PoderData survey conducted in Brazil from February 27 to March 1, 2022, showed that Brazilians have a negative image of Russia.18 Fifty-six percent expressed a negative impression as opposed to the 6 percent that perceived Putin positively. When breaking down support, 14 percent of Bolsonaro supporters positively perceived Putin.

In a survey conducted by American University

and CRIES (Regional Coordinator of Economic and Social Research) among opinion leaders before the war,¹⁹ Russia's image was already struggling. The survey also showed that more than one-third of opinion leaders considered China's influence negative, while 32 percent found it neutral, and a little more than 25 percent labeled it positive. Compared to other powers, opinion leaders consider China's influence, on average, the second most negative after Russian influence in the region.

Prospects for Russian Cooperation

Before the Ukraine invasion, Russia had strived for a new phase of regional engagement with multiple actors beyond its traditional regional partners. In part, this was reflected by visits from Argentina's President Alberto Fernandez, who expressed interest in Russia's growing role in the region and Argentina's role as a "front door to Latin America."

For many years, especially at the height of the "pink tide," Venezuela had served as a beachhead for Russian investments and cooperation, leading to a proactive involvement in the country's energy and defense sectors that would later facilitate access to other regional markets. Yet, economic and political conditions in Venezuela have limited Russia's possibilities to increase its presence in the region. This has become increasingly evident with President Joseph R. Biden's administration exploring conditions for reengagement with Venezuela's energy sector.

A recent shift in Maduro's cabinet may serve as an indicator and a message to Russia: former Ambassador to Russia Carlos Faría has been designated Foreign Affairs Minister.²¹ But this was not reciprocated from the Russian side. On May 27, the general director of the Russian Kalashnikov arms consortium, Vladimir Lepin, stated that the factory to produce AK-103 rifles and ammunition in Venezuela would not be launched this year due to logistical problems.²² This comes after years of setbacks from the Venezuelan side but also at a time when the Venezuelan Armed Forces are in critical need of rifles and ammunition to counter a growing criminal insurgency.

The invasion of Ukraine has created an enormous backlash against Russia's diplomatic and military plans in Latin America. Not only have negative perceptions of Russia increased and therefore tarnished the image of Russia as a reliable partner among broad sectors of Latin American society—including in countries with left-leaning governments—prospects for access to Russian credit lines and investments have been rendered unobtainable in the context of global sanctions. Additionally, the poor performance of Russia's military in Ukraine has reinforced the notion among some sectors of the region's armed forces that Russian military hardware is of inferior quality and does not possess adequate manufacturer and logistical support. This perception may condemn some efforts from Russia to position its products, as in the case of the Mig-35 offer to Argentina, losing out to Chinese or U.S. offers.

As such, it is likely that, in the near future, prospects for cooperation in the region, especially in the security and defense spheres, are limited to already consolidated partnerships, such as Cuba, Nicaragua, and Venezuela. The first has reduced chances of notable cooperation due to Cuba's financial limitations, yet Nicaragua and Venezuela could continue to perceive Russia as one of its most reliable partners. In the case of Venezuela, its already existing dependency on Russian military hardware, training, and technical support in electronic warfare and intelligence means it is unlikely to have a strong shift, at least regarding its military cooperation with Russia. (Note that some segments of Russia's Army Games 2022 will take place in Venezuela). This is especially true as internal stabilization and counterinsurgency operations have become a top priority for Maduro's regime and would require the technical support and knowhow it perceives Russia can offer.

Risk of a Latin American Flashpoint

The war in Ukraine started during an already tense moment on the Venezuelan-Colombian border. Since early 2022, the Venezuelan Armed Forces have been conducting a large military deployment in Apure state, bordering Colombia's Arauca, to fight various para-state armed organizations. While no official sources provide quantitative data, open-source investigators have shed light on the magnitude of the deployment. Inoperable until recently, FV101 Scorpi-

ons have been locally refurbished and redeployed to the 91st Armored Cavalry Brigade in Apure. These units then received support from teams across Venezuelan territory, including the deployment of two recently-created Reinforced Infantry Battalions—modeled after Russian Battalion Tactical Groups—along with Naval Commandos, Army Special Forces, Marines, more than 50 pieces of towed artillery, mechanized infantry companies, SAR aircraft, close air support planes, and other systems operated by FANB. Overall, this deployment at times tripled the size of Colombian deployments in the Arauca region.

This deployment not only reflected recent Russian doctrinal influence but also has a critical element of direct Russian support in terms of training military personnel, facilitating drone operations, and providing valuable means and know-how to conduct intelligence operations on the border. This is of particular relevance as U.S. military personnel are on the other side of the Arauca River, which can be tracked via publicly-shared information by government forces and the use of aircraft tracking software that shows C-146A Wolfhound operations and increasingly frequent flights by RC-135W electronic intelligence aircraft over Colombian airspace.

Considering longstanding tensions on the Colombia-Venezuelan border that precede the recent political and ideological differences between the two countries by many decades, and the current lack of communications between Colombian and Venezuelan armed forces in the context of a drastic increase in military operations, the presence of extra-regional powers supporting military operations on both sides introduces a new dimension to regional conflict. As such, and especially in light of growing Russian operations on the Venezuelan side of the border, there is an increased risk that local tension could obtain broader geopolitical relevance. Over time, the Arauca-Apure border or even the general Colombia-Venezuela border could become a flashpoint for U.S.-Russia geopolitical dispute. This scenario could be further exacerbated by a consolidated Chinese presence in Venezuela and rapidly-growing technical and operational cooperation by the Venezuelan Armed Forces with Iran.

Opportunities

Russia's presence in Latin America will continue to have limitations. The main opportunity for the United States to engage with the region is to "fill the gaps" left by Russia's shortcomings. As such, facilitating access to investments in the energy sector and other critical industries, such as agriculture (including access to alternative sources for necessary material and equipment), can contribute to the long-term neutralization of Russian strategic engagement.

More importantly, the war in Ukraine is undermining the perception of Russia as a reliable military hardware provider. This opportunity is not exclusive to the United States but also to other military suppliers, including China. Tenders for combat aircraft, helicopters, air defense systems, and other platforms have weakened Russian offers, while China has already proven itself agile enough to seize such opportunities, as exemplified by Venezuelan contracts for equipping its Marine Infantry Forces and the Venezuelan Air Force. Still, the United States is perceived as an overall reliable provider of military hardware, including post-sales support for weapons systems. As such, a combination of facilitated access to surplus military hardware and participation in relevant tenders with soft credits (as well as industrial offsets in cases such as Argentina and Brazil) can provide the United States with a competitive edge over other prospective providers in the region.

Andrei Serbin Pont is an International analyst focused on foreign policy, defense, security, human rights, regional integration, conflict and mass atrocity prevention. He is the Executive Director of the regional think tank CRIES (Coordinadora Regional de Investigaciones Económicas y Sociales). He also is a Non-Resident Scholar for the Jack D. Gordon Institute for Public Policy at FIU.

END NOTES

- 1. Iván Duque, Twitter, February 24, 2022, https://twitter.com/lvanDuque/status/1496802166148943872
- 2. Gabriel Boric Font, Twitter, February 24, 2022, 2022, https://twitter.com/gabrielboric/sta-tus/1496877105484808202.
- 3. "Gobierno de Chile condena la "agresión" de Rusia a Ucrania y expresa su deseo de que el conflicto se resuelva por vía diplomática", Diario U Chile, February 24, 2022, https://radio.uchile.cl/2022/02/24/gobierno-de-chile-condena-la-agresion-de-rusia-a-ucrania-y-expresa-su-deseo-de-que-el-conflicto-se-resuelva-por-via-diplomatica/
- 4. "AMLO pide diálogo y solución pacífica en Ucrania", Fuerza Informatica Azteca, February 24, 2022, https://www.tvazteca.com/aztecanoticias/amlo-ucrania-guerra-ma%C3%B1anera-24-febrero-mej
- 5. "México condena enérgicamente la invasión rusa a Ucrania", Expansión Política, February 24, 2022, https://politica.expansion.mx/mexico/2022/02/24/ebrard-condena-invasion-rusa-a-ucrania
- 6. Chase Harrison and Hope Wilkinson, "Latin American Leaders React to Russia's Invasion of Ukraine", Council of the Americas, April 11, 2022, https://www.as-coa.org/articles/latin-american-leaders-re-act-russias-invasion-ukraine
- 7. Jean Myer, "MEXICO/MOSCOW/KIEV", Wilson Center, April 14, 2022, https://www.wilsoncenter.org/article/mexicomoscowkiev
- 8. "Em encontro com Putin, Bolsonaro diz que é solidário à Rússia", BBC, February 16, 2022, https://www.bbc.com/portuguese/internacional-60401858
- 9. "Mourão condena ataques russos; Bolsonaro ainda não se pronunciou", Estado de Minas, February 24, 2022, https://www.em.com.br/app/noticia/politica/2022/02/24/interna_politica,1347709/mourao-condena-ataques-russos-bolsonaro-ainda-nao-se-pronunciou.shtml
- 10. "Security Council Fails to Adopt Draft Resolution on Ending Ukraine Crisis, as Russian Federation Wields Veto", United Nations Media Coverage and Press Releases, February 25, 2022, https://www.un.org/press/en/2022/sc14808.doc.htm
- 11. "Cuba responsabiliza a EEUU y a la OTAN de la invasión de Rusia en Ucrania", SwissInfo, February 22, 2022, https://www.swissinfo.ch/spa/ucrania-guerra-cuba_cuba-responsabiliza-a-eeuu-y-a-la-otan-de-la-invasi%C3%B3n-de-rusia-en-ucrania/47384614
- 12. José Antonio Sanahuja, Pablo Stefanoni, and Francisco J. Verdes-Montenegro, "América Latina frente al 24-F ucraniano: entre la tradición diplomática y las tensiones políticas," Fundación Carolina, 2022, https://eprints.ucm.es/id/eprint/71191/1/DT_FC_621%20Sanahuja%20Stefanoni%20Verdes.pdf.
- 13. María José Urzúa Valverde and Gino Pauselli, "Entre geopolítica y derecho internacional: América Latina ante Rusia," *Gatopardo*, March 11, 2022, https://gatopardo.com/noticias-actuales/america-latina-onu-rusia-ucrania/.
- 14. J. Luis Rodriguez, "Explaining Latin America's Contradictory Reactions to the War in Ukraine," *War on the Rocks*, April 27, 2022, https://warontherocks.com/2022/04/explaining-latin-americas-contradictory-reactions-to-the-war-in-ukraine/.

- 15. Tarso Veloso Ribeiro and Elizabeth Elkin, "Fertilizer Stockpiles Swell as Farmers Shun High Prices, Easing Harvest Worries," Bloomberg, June 17, 2022, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/arti-cles/2022-06-17/fertilizer-stockpiles-swell-as-farmers-shun-high-prices-easing-harvest-worries#x-j4y7vzkg.
- 16. Joaquin Arias et al., "The Russia-Ukraine conflict and its impact on agrifood," Inter-American Institute for Cooperation on Agriculture systems, March 16, 2022, https://blog.iica.int/en/blog/russia-ukraine-conflict-and-its-impact-agrifood-systems.
- 17. "Encuesta: más del 65% de los argentinos rechaza la invasión de Rusia sobre Ucrania," *infobae*, March 5, 2022, https://www.infobae.com/politica/2022/03/05/encuesta-mas-del-65-de-los-argentinos-rechaza-la-invasion-de-rusia-sobre-ucrania/.
- 18. Pedro Pligher, "PoderData: 56% dos brasileiros têm imagem negativa da Rússia," *Poder360*, March 7, 2022, https://www.poder360.com.br/poderdata/poderdata-56-dos-brasileiros-tem-imagem-negativa-da-russia/.
- 19. "Survey of opinion leaders: Assessments of China's Role in Latin America and the Caribbean," American University's Center for Latin American and Latino Studies and CRIES, January 2022, https://www.american.edu/centers/latin-american-latino-studies/upload/survey-report_2022_01-20-finalfinal-7570.pdf.
- 20. "Alberto Fernández quiere que Argentina sea una "puerta de entrada" de Rusia a América Latina", DW.com, February 3, 2022, https://www.dw.com/es/alberto-fern%C3%A1ndez-quiere-que-argenti-na-sea-una-puerta-de-entrada-de-rusia-a-am%C3%A9rica-latina/a-60646586
- 21. "Maduro nombra canciller de Venezuela a exembajador en Rusia," DW.com, May 17, 2022, https://www.dw.com/es/maduro-nombra-canciller-de-venezuela-a-exembajador-en-rusia/a-61819675.
- 22. "Consorcio Kaláshnikov dice que no podrá producir fusiles en Venezuela en 2022," swissinfo.ch, May 27, 2022, https://www.swissinfo.ch/spa/rusia-venezuela_consorcio-kal%C3%A1sh-nikov-dice-que-no-podr%C3%A1-producir-fusiles-en-venezuela-en-2022/47627834.

ABOUT THE AUTHORS



DAVID J. KRAMER

David J. Kramer is the Bradford M. Freeman Managing Director of Global Policy at the George W. Bush Institute and former Assistant Secretary of State for Democracy, Human Rights, and Labor in the George W. Bush administration. He also is a Senior Fellow in the Steven J. Green School of International and Public Affairs at FIU.



VLADIMIR ROUVINSKI

Vladimir Rouvinski is Director, Laboratory of Politics and International Relations (Polnt), and Associate Professor, Department of Political Studies, at Icesi University in Cali, Colombia. He is a Non-Resident Scholar for the Jack D. Gordon Institute for Public Policy at FIU.



ANDREI SERBIN PONT

Andrei Serbin Pont is an International analyst focused on foreign policy, defense, security, human rights, regional integration, conflict and mass atrocity prevention. He is the Executive Director of the regional think tank CRIES (Coordinadora Regional de Investigaciones Económicas y Sociales). He also is a Non-Resident Scholar for the Jack D. Gordon Institute for Public Policy.

